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Springtime at the Park

A busy time for The Friends and Park Visitors
Sally Hutslar,  President


Spring is a wonderful time to visit Smith Mountain Lake State Park and to take advantage of the many activities it offers (hiking, picnicking, playgrounds, fishing, bird watching, looking for wildflowers and enjoying the Visitor Center’s history and nature displays).


Spring is also a busy time for the “Friends of the Park!!”  With our wonderful Winter Lecture Series just ending, plans are now set for the summer Music in the Park concerts.  The fourth Saturday of the months of May, June, July and August a different bluegrass band will play and the Old Dominion Cloggers will get everyone’s “toes a tappin.” 


Two fishing events are on tap for June.  On the Fishing Clinic, sponsored by the Bedford County Recreation Department and assisted by the Friends will be held June 6.  This event provides children with the opportunity to learn how to bait a hook, cast, and try their hand at fishing.  The following Saturday, June 13, the “Friends of the Park” will host the Aspiring Youth Angler’s Fishing Tournament.  Children from age 4 to 14 test their fishing skills, with a chance to win prizes which are awarded by age group.


In addition to these planned events, the “Friends” will also be checking the many trails at the park for trash and downed branches, mulching the butterfly garden at the Visitor Center, and getting the Visitor Center cleaned and ready for opening day on Saturday, May 1.


The biggest and perhaps the most important volunteer  effort   of   the  “Friends”   is   having 
members  serve  as  hosts at  the  Visitor Center. 

The host is there to greet families and  others  and to provide information about the park and its activities and information about the Smith Mountain Lake area. The Visitor Center will be open on weekends beginning May 2nd and will be open seven days a week beginning Memorial Day weekend.


The Friends of Smith Mountain Lake State Park group is always looking to welcome new members.  If some of these activities sound like something you could be interested in, just call the Park Office (540) 297-6066 for information, or come to one of our monthly meetings, held on the third Monday of each month at 9:30 am at the Visitor Center.  

Here are some ways our members serve as “Friends” of our Park:

· Staff the park Visitor Center in May and September on weekends and from June – August on weekdays.

· Help maintain the 12 miles of trails.

· Maintain the butterfly garden behind the Visitor Center

· Drive the tractor for hayrides in the summer

· Assist with the following activities:  
· Music in the Park - May – August
· Halloween activities for children under 10

· Easter Egg hunt and hayride

· Aspiring Anglers Youth Fishing Tournament in June

· Park Interpreter’s numerous summer programs for children

· Park Interpreter’s programs for elementary school children throughout the school year         (continued page 2)
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· Lecture Series held at the Visitor Center  (Winter–Spring)         
· Pot luck supper for Youth Conservation Corp group at the park

· Social Activities:

· End of Summer Pot Luck Dinner

· Christmas Party

Summer 2009 Music in the Park

Music in the Park from 8:00 to 10:00 p.m. on the 4th Saturday of the month is going to be a fun time with a professional master of ceremonies and an interesting variety of bands.  A crew of volunteers will sell hamburgers, hot dogs, snacks, drinks, and ice cream.


Ticket prices are still $5.00 per person.  Children 12 and under are free.  There is no parking fee.  Bring a carload of folks and your folding chairs and sit back and enjoy the music.

The bands that will be playing include the following:  May 23 – In the Tradition with Don Mason; June 27 – The Guard with Alan 
Messinger; July 25 – Roanoke Valley Pickers with Charlie Greer; and August 22 – Blue Grass Travelers with Linwood White.  The Old Dominion  Cloggers  from  Martinsville  will  be

performing at all of the Music in the Park events.  


For information contact the Park Office at (540) 297-6066.

WINTER SEASON AT SML STATE PARK

By Chief Ranger Nate Clark

Winter at Smith Mountain Lake State Park is typically a slower time of the year with fewer visitors in the park, though it’s also a great time of year for Park staff to work on projects and catch up on preventative maintenance issues that occur during the year.  Since we are such a seasonal Park it’s always necessary to carry more staff during the summer when the beach is open and the grass is growing; during winter months we cut back on staff in order to have funds available for the season when they are needed most.  


This year the Commonwealth of Virginia has felt the economic crisis just as other states, businesses and individuals have.  State Park 
budgets were cut across the board and we were no exception.  Our department fought hard to not give up any personnel positions and was very successful overall.  Here at the park we did not lose any positions at all and were able to continue with our projected staffing levels.  That’s the good part, the bad part is that our cuts had to come from somewhere and our annual list of projects is what was affected. 


The biggest project that the park has been working on for a few years now is the multi-year campground renovation project.  That project consists of upgrading existing sites to better fill the needs of our guests.  We are adding timbers to the perimeter of the sites and adding fill dirt when needed to expand the sites and better define the usable space.  The improvements are clear and we’ve received countless positive comments on the work done.  This project was put on hold this year because of the costs involved, and several other smaller projects that were also cut because of funding.  


Overall our annual operating budget was cut by around 15% but that doesn’t mean that we haven’t stayed busy.    This has given  us the 
chance to re-focus our efforts over the winter to other maintenance issues that have been back logged over the years.  We’ve done trail work on several miles of trails improving drainage on trails and two short trail re-routes.


We also spent about three weeks digging up water lines in the cabin area and replacing old 
connections and valves with new, higher quality connections.  We’ve had several leaks in the past few years and it’s usually tough to track down exactly where  they are.  When leaks are found we have to cut the water off so it’s an inconvenience to cabin guests. By being proactive and replacing parts that could wear out in the future we can avoid these problems.


The biggest project in the Park now is the construction of our new office and visitor center.  This is a project that was funded from the 2002 bond; so it isn’t affected by the current budget situation.  This will be a much needed addition to the Park and  will enable us to  better serve  our  new  guests.  The  new building  will 
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Nate Clark (continued)

combine office space, guest  services, and  a  display area in one building.  We’re expecting completion in mid summer of 2009 and are very excited about relocating in this new facility.


We’re also in the final approval process of receiving federal grant funds to construct a new trail in an area of the Park that was previously inaccessible.  As you approach the park on route 626 the park has property on either side of the road that was previously timber harvested.  Our new trail will focus on bird watching since these areas have predominantly low growth vegetation which crestes excellent bird habitat.  The trailhead will leave from the new visitor center and will take hikers on a winding path toward the water on Walton Creek and circle back toward route 626, passing by the Five Oaks Plantation home site before returning to the trailhead.  This will be a multi year project and another very exciting addition to the park.     


The Park’s interpretive program stays busy in the off season with school programs and planning for the upcoming summer.  We’re   once again focusing on the theme of Children and Nature.  Last year we had a lot of fun developing new programs and had great feedback from participants, young and old!  We’ll stick with many of the successful programs from last year and add some new ones too.  We’ll have our Junior Ranger series as well as the Little Rangers and Wee Rangers.

The summer is almost here; the campground is open again.  Soon we will see  the usual summer crowds enjoying our Park. again.


As always we like to recognize the hard work of our Park staff:        
Park Manager - Brian Heft                
Assistant Park Manager – Position to be Filled
Chief Ranger - Nate Clark
Park Rangers - John Mitchell, Matt Shutt and 


     Junior Bennett 

Office Manager  - Sarah Fischer 

Office Supervisor - Amanda Brown

Park Interpreter - Lauri Schular 

Housekeeping Supervisor - Bonnie Graham 

Maintenance Rangers - Tyler Powell, Michael         


                   Carter, and Frank West 
Seventh Annual Winter Lecture Series


The Lecture Series sponsored by the Friends scheduled the following on the first Sunday of each month from 3:00 to 4:00 p.m.:   January 4 - “A Visit to Old Appomattox with County Clerk George Peers” by Patrick Schroeder;  February 1 - “Birds of Prey of the Smith Mountain Lake Area” by Robb Herbst;  March 1 – (Cancelled because of snow) “The Dashing World of the Hummingbird” by Peggy Spiegel Opengari; and April 5 - “Jefferson the Man and the Myth” by Ron Coleman.  


The lectures are publicized in local newspapers and well attended.  Both single and season tickets are available.
State Park Partners with Lake Christian Ministries to Help Clients 

Jim Gerhart

When the Virginia State Park System was established in 1936, great emphasis was given to making the benefits of a park visit affordable to all citizens.  Unfortunately, the pressure to generate more operating funds for our parks through park fees has pushed fees to a level that put them out of reach for many economically disadvantaged Virginians.  A survey two years ago determined that 48% of Lake Christian Ministries (LCM) client families had never been to Smith Mountain Lake State Park.   Another 40% had visited the park 3 or fewer times in the last 5 years.


The SML State Park staff was looking for ways to help those with limited resources take advantage of the amenities offered at the Park and LCM was looking for the same thing.  As a result  a  one  month  preliminary  program  was 

organized two years ago so LCM client families could receive vouchers for parking and swimming.  Many LCM families expressed enthusiasm for the opportunity to visit the park.  


As a result, a partnership was formed this year between SML State Park and LCM, and a full summer pilot program will take place this year.  The level of interest and participation will be monitored, as well as the added burden on State Park facilities, in order to determine whether the program can be continued or expanded in the future.  


VAFP Meeting at Westmoreland State Park
Bill Kern

On March 19-21 members of the Virginia Association for Parks met to share experiences at their home State and National Parks, and heard how we all fared at the recent legislative sessions in Richmond and Washington DC.  From our Park we had representation from Sally Hutslar, our president, and former presidents Jeanne Fischer and Bill Kern along with Jim Fischer and Kate Kern. 


The good news was that the State Legislature found a last minute $500,000 for the Park System based at least in part on the stimulus money coming from Washington, and avoiding draconian cuts in the Parks budget.  We can thank Johnny and Jo Finch for their knowledge of the legislative process and their friendships with numerous key personnel in the state government.


After visiting George Washington National Monument, just 2.5 miles from Westmoreland State Park, we traveled to Belle Isle State Park for a tour and a lunch prepared by the Friends of that Park.  We then heard a brief and powerful speech by Delegate Albert Pollard, Jr. from that area.  He told us the contrast of having a choice of vanilla or chocolate ice cream; whichever one we chose is a happy choice.  When we go into Baskin-Robbins and have a choice of 31 flavors, we always come away feeling that we never made the best choice.


Our children and grand-children are beset with so many choices, and each new thing provides ever diminishing pleasure.  A return to the choice of whether they want to play indoors or outdoors (in a Park) is much more fulfilling (and healthy).  Delegate Pollard is a strong supporter of our State Park System.


The final day we heard from Clyde Cristman, presently a member of the Senate Finance Staff, but previously having spent time in the Executive Branch as Deputy Secretary of Public Safety and Director of the State Gaming Commission.  His message was for us to be heard and be effective in promoting the Parks by 

contacting our elected officials at almost any time, but not while the Legislature is in session.
While they are at their home offices, between sessions, is when we can really make our points.  Johnny Finch reminds us that Senator Emmett Hanger, (our 2008 Legislator of the year) has been a stalwart in defending the Parks from budget cuts. 


The message to take home is that the Parks are important from the standpoint of providing respite from the stresses of urban living, by providing a monetary benefit to the communities which they serve, and the Parks must be protected from encroachment by commercial interests and competing forces in government.

Interpretive Report
Lauri Schular


Greetings from the Visitor Center!  Smith Mountain Lake State Park’s Environment Educational Outreach Programs continue through presentations by the Park Interpreter at the local schools.  Field Trips to the Visitor Center for these EEO programs are hosted on a regular basis throughout the school year.   Volunteer support for the Field Trips is important and appreciated.

Ann Jensen will continue to assist in the  Interpretive  Department.   She  is working  with 

the Little Rangers and Wee Rangers programs on Thursdays this summer.  Junior Rangers will continue to be offered on Fridays by Lauri Schular.  The theme is  “Wet & Wild.” 


The Park’s initiative continues to be focused on Children in Nature.  They will be working to increase knowledge and awareness of the opportunities and responsibilities in the great outdoors, as well as, encouraging a love of nature in  young and old alike.


Many guest speakers, special projects, and continuous programs are provided by Lauri Schular and Ann Jensen.  Together with the Park staff and volunteers they provide the Park guests with many opportunities to learn about nature.  Check the VC bulletin board or drop by the  Visitor Center to find out more about  what is new each week.

Interpreter’s Contact Information

lauri.schular@dcr.virginia.gov

Friends Officers 2008

(Friends Contact Number(
1-866-384-7080 

Sally Hutslar -  President

Gene Chianelli - Vice-President

Diane Dorsey - Secretary

Jim Gutzwiller - Treasurer

Directors:

Ray Haymaker (Honorary)

John Pregnall

Bernie Tipton

Jeanne Fischer-(Past President)


(Park Contact Information (
Smith Mountain Lake State Park

1235 State Park Road
Huddleston, VA.  24104-9547
Park Contact Numbers

Park Office:  540-297-6066

Visitor Center:  540-297-5998


A Note from Cindy Okeson

Last year Cindy brought a friend from Boston, Barbara Thomas, to a Friends meeting and she took this pictures of a butterfly outside the Visitor Center (probably a fritillary).  Barbara enjoyed the Friends  meeting so much she went back to Boston in her home town of North Reading to start a Friends group.  
GARDENS AT THE PARK

Patti Gerhart


While you are visiting the Park, be sure to stop by the gardens around the Visitor Center and take a look. There is always something in bloom.  Smell the sweet fragrance of the flowers and do a little bird watching as well. The covered pavilion provides tables and benches for a picnic or you can just relax and enjoy the show.


The Butterfly Garden located behind the Visitor Center is always buzzing with activity.  What started  as  a  Junior Ranger  project  many 
years ago has developed into a lovely site for visitors to enjoy during spring, summer and fall.  The many plants and flower nectars attract a variety of butterflies as well as many different bird species that come to feast on flower seeds and seed pods.


The Victorian, copper topped bird feeder, donated by the Friends, is a focal point in the garden.  
Lauri Schular, the park’s nature interpreter keeps our feathered friends happy by filling the feeder on a regular basis.  The natural stone walkway through the garden allows human visitors to view plant material up close.  This garden and others around the Visitor Center are tended by volunteers of the Friends group here at the Park.  The members weed, prune, mulch and generally keep the gardens looking nice all season long.  


Another garden tended by the Friends is the Native Species garden located on the north side (front) of the building.  The natural shade in this 
garden allows native Ferns, Wild Ginger, Bloodroot, Trillium, Columbine and other shade loving plants to thrive in this cool and moist environment.  In the sunny part of this garden you will find a native Fringe Tree, Grey Owl Junipers and Amsonia commonly known as Blue Star/liatris.  A few non-native plants have made their way into this garden also.

Each kind of tree and grass in the Park has its own unique bloom, and there are many other wildflowers throughout the Park that can be found in their natural habitat.  Check out page 6 for more about the flowers in our garden.



	Botanical Name
	Common Name
	Comments

	Liatris, 
	Gay Feather
	Purple spikes, late summer, 2-3 ft.

	Monarda
	Bee Balm
	Fragrant, purple blooms, late summer, tall 

	Budliea
	Butterfly Bush
	Various colors, tall, blooms all summer

	Rosmarinus
	Rosemary
	Late spring bloomer, blue/purple, fragrant herb

	Asclepias
	Butterfly Weed
	Late to sprout, orange/red summer blooms, sometimes found in ditches along the road.

	Perovskia
	Russian Sage
	Small blue flowers, 2-3 ft., silvery grey foliage, blooms July through Sept.

	Achillea
	Yarrow
	Golden yellow flat flower heads, 2-3 ft. tall, blooms July through Sept.

	Echinacea
	Cone Flower
	Purple blooms, 3 ft. tall, July – Sept.

	Coreopsis
	Tickseed
	Daisy like yellow blooms, summer

	Eupatorium
	Joe Pye Weed
	Terminal heads of tubular pink/purple flowers, late summer into fall, up to 7ft. tall, found along stream beds

	Lavandula
	Lavender
	Fragrant, blue/purple flowers, mid summer

	Helictotrichon
	Blue Oat Grass
	Tufted grass, stiff silvery/blue leaves, 12 inches or more tall, straw colored flowers in summer.

	Asclepias incarnata

                
	Milkweed
	Tall, invasive plant,, rose/pink summer blooms, host plant for Monarch butterflies. 
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